May 6, 2024 

The Strasburg Township Board of Supervisors held their regular monthly meeting on May 6, 2024, at 7:30 p.m. at the Strasburg Township Building 400 Bunker Hill Road. Present were Thomas Willig, Peggy Dearolf and C. Michael Weaver. Mark Deimler was present by Zoom.
Guests: Pat Morrison-Railroad Museum of PA, Jeb Musser-Lancaster Farmland Trust, Charles Barto-LNP, Michael Doupes, Ben Strine, Kore Fisher and Chad Forrey.
Meeting called to order at 7:30pm
Public comment was invited. There was none. 
On a motion by Peggy Dearolf and C. Michael Weaver, the Board voted unanimously to appoint Judy Willig as assistant secretary for the purpose of taking tonight’s minutes.
On a motion by Dearolf and Weaver, the Board voted unanimously to approve the consent agenda items as listed.
At approximately 7:35 pm sealed bids were opened for the 2024 road projects.
Sealcoat per square yard:			
Martin’s Paving		$4.04
Asphalt Industries	             $5.04

Stone per ton delivered:     2A	      3	      3A Subbase    8A	         RAP
New Enterprises	        $18.55         $22.70      $15.70	   $29.10       $26.10
Allan Myers		        $15.42         $20.17      $15.92	   $28.67       $29.92
9.5mm SuperPave per ton picked up:
New Enterprises		$72.00 
Allan Myers			$70.00

Equipment rental for paving:
Long’s Asphalt			$46,075.00

On a motion by Dearolf/Weaver, the Board voted unanimously to award the materials and equipment rentals as noted in underlined & bold.

Morrison appeared to ask the Board’s support for the Railroad Museum of PA’s application to the PLCB for a special event license for the 2025 “Rails and Ales” fundraiser scheduled for April 5, 2025. He also requested Strasburg Fire Company Special Fire Police assistance with traffic control. On a motion by Weaver/Dearolf, the Board unanimously approved both requests.

Doupes and Strine appeared to request Township approval to hold a cyclocross bike race at the Shiprock Disc Golf Course October 11-12, 2024. They provided the following for the Board’s consideration:
· Updated course map with parking areas, etc.
· The race will have 7-8 categories with 30-40 participants in each category
· It will be a USA Cycling sanctioned event with $1,000,000.00 of liability coverage
· There will be an EMT onsite for the entire event
· There will be a food truck onsite
· The course will be marked with push-in stakes and caution tape
· Any ruts or other damage to the turf will be reseeded and smoothed out to the Lancaster Disc Golf Club’s satisfaction

Deimler recommended imposing a refundable security deposit to cover any damages left unrepaired. Fisher stated his support of the deposit.

Weaver commented the Park is for public use and this event is in keeping with the intent of providing recreation opportunities to the residents.

Willig stated he wants to meet Doupes and Strine at the park to review the proposed course to ensure minimal impact to the woodland and park grounds.

On a motion by Weaver/Dearolf, the Board unanimously approved the event on condition a $1000.00 refundable security deposit and a certificate of insurance in the amount of $1,000,000.00 naming the Township as additional insured is submitted prior to the date.

Musser provided information to the Board on the Lancaster Farmland Trust’s (LFT) preservation process:
· A priority scoring sheet outlining the criteria used to assess a farm’s preservation potential
· Soil quality
· Sensitivity to development
· Large parcels
· Clustering with other preserved farms
· Implemented conservation plans
· LFT is coordinating with the Lancaster County Planning Departments “Places 2040 Plan” which targets specific farms for preservation. A copy of that map was provided.
· LFT’s Board approves a farm for the preservation process
· A title search for the last 100 years is performed
· A survey may be performed
· An appraisal is performed
· An easement agreement is drafted outlining minimal, standard and highest protection areas. (Selective tree harvesting may be performed but owner must have the selection and scope approved before any trees may be removed)
· The easement is reviewed by legal counsel
· The farm is preserved
· There is annual monitoring performed which can include aerial imagery and physically walking the property
· There are 40 farms on the preservation waitlist with 2 of them in Strasburg Township

He stated very few municipalities have dedicated funds for preservation and expressed his appreciation of Strasburg Township’s foresight.


Preservation of 521 Weaver Road was discussed specifically as the first farm preservation partially funded by the Township. The Township decided to establish a fund using ARPA money to increase the desirability of Township farms in the LFT scoring criteria. Deimler stated agreements are needed to allow dispersal of funds to a private entity. They will also afford the Township rights in enforcing the easement agreement if necessary. Musser requested a copy of the agreement for LFT review and execution. The documents will be returned to the Township for final execution and recording. Once the agreement is received, money can be dispersed for use at the scheduled closing for 521 Weaver Road.

On a motion by Weaver/Dearolf, the Board voted unanimously to approve a check in the amount of $96,000.00 and authorize the Chairman to sign the agreement upon approval by all parties.

On a motion by Dearolf/Weaver, the Board voted unanimously to change the auditing firm for the 2024 audit to Maher Duessel due to poor performance by the current auditing firm.
On a motion by Weaver/Dearolf, the Board voted unanimously to upgrade the township office phone system with PNTR Computer & Networking Services, LLC. This will save the township over $100 a month on the system. It is a much-needed upgrade.
On a motion by Weaver/Dearolf, the Board voted unanimously to hire a part time road worker, Barry Frey, to mow the road banks in the township, at $18 per hour. 
On a motion by Dearolf/Weaver, the Board voted unanimously to place the 1986 Ford Dump truck on Municibid for sale, including the plow and salt spreader.
Thomas Willig went on record to address a letter sent to residents during the primary election. The letter was signed by all 3 board members as private citizens. Neither Township funds nor staff were utilized in the production or mailing of this letter. The letter appeared to be from the Township, on Township letterhead, but this was not the case. 
The Zoning Officer reports nineteen permits issued with receipts in the amount of $6,231.80.
The Sewage Enforcement Officer reports two permits issued with receipts in the amount of $1,000.00.
There being no further business before the board, the Supervisors adjourned at approximately 9:40p.m.

Tammy Jamison
Township Secretary


